
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, September 25, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Jay Jenkins was absent.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by City Attorney John Rea.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Jay Headrick.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 11, 2017.
There were no comments on the minutes of the budget work session held on September 19, 2017.

Fire Chief Michael Burdette updated council on the disaster relief assistance provided by the Pell City Fire Department for those affected by Hurricane Harvey in Texas.  Firemen Chris Hall, Brett Shaddix, and Kenny Boyd were present and provided photos of the relief assistance in Texas (Fire Fighter Kim Wolfe was not present).  Chief Burdette thanked Mayor Pruitt, City Manager Muenger and the City Council for allowing them to assist.  He also thanked Woods Marina, Airport Marine and Brett Robinson Properties for providing much needed donations to make the relief effort possible and successful.  The photos presented showed the depth of the water, which was over four (4) feet deep due to the rain that fell during the first night the fire fighters arrived in Texas.  The firemen stated they provided rescue services for many residents and animals in and around Orange, Texas.  City Manager Muenger and Mayor Pruitt commended each of the fire personnel for their work and support.

City Manager Muenger updated council on the insurance rate premium payment structure for the eligible City employees.  Mr. Muenger stated the insurance premium would increase 1.5% for the upcoming calendar year of 2018, which starts January 1, 2018.

City Manager Muenger discussed a policy of awarding personal leave days to eligible City employees.  He stated that the council had changed the City’s holiday calendar a couple of years back in which the City substituted two (2) personal days in lieu of Confederate Memorial Day and Columbus Day.  Due to those personal days being awarded when an employee is hired full-time, council was asked to consider prorating those days based on their hire date.  If the employee was hired between October and March they would receive two (2) personal days for the fiscal year.  If the employee was hired between April and July the employee would get one (1) personal day for the fiscal year.  If the employee was hired in August or September, the employee would not receive any personal days for that fiscal year. 
Tabled from the previous council meeting was the approval of the job description for a Street Supervisor.  Street Superintendent Greg Gossett addressed council to discuss the changes of the job description that were discussed at the last work session.  Councilman Alverson asked Mr. Gossett if he intended to promote from within the department and not fill the vacated position.  Mr. Gossett stated that it was his intention for filling the Street Supervisor position.  Mr. Muenger stated this position projected a promotion with the pay being on Range 19 of the City’s General Compensation Plan.  Mr. Muenger stated he appreciated Mr. Gossett wanting to promote someone within the department to the supervisory role.  

City Manager Muenger presented an Engagement Letter from Bain & Company to conduct the City’s FY2017 audit.  Mr. Muenger stated that the Mayor was designated with the task of finding an auditor.  In the past, the Mayor has signed the engagement letter and council approved the expenditure.  Mr. Bain proposed a fee of $55,000.00 to conduct the FY17 audit. 

City Manager Muenger stated there was a large amount of uncollectible utility accounts that had passed the six (6) year statute for collections that should be written off as bad debt.  The City joined the MIS program in 2016 and has collected over $30,000.00.  Mr. Muenger stated the utility department had made great progress to prevent the accounts from being in arrears and had substantially lowered the amount that would need to be charged off as bad debt.

City Manager Muenger presented an Appropriation Policy which is a similar version discussed during the budget work sessions.  The policy was concise and reflected accurately the guidance council was given on appropriations of entities, general league authority, purpose, procedures, post funding requirements and standards for evaluations.  In the proposed budget for FY17/18 provided to council, there was an area for appropriations.   With the budget being passed, some additional correspondence would be prepared and sent to agencies that were not individually listed in the budget.

The final FY2018 budget was presented by City Manager Muenger along with a revised FY17 budget that reflected the actual revenues and expenditures.  City Attorney John Rea stated the Resolution presented for council’s consideration when adopting the budget increased the City Manager’s approval authority from $5,000.00 to $15,000.00.  

City Manager Muenger discussed the contract renewal with Gold Star Landscape for landscaping services at the Municipal Complex.  He stated the City has had a contractual relationship with Gold Star since the landscaping and sod was completed at the Municipal Complex.  Having a maintenance contract allows the City to maintain the facility without having to purchase the equipment to provide the landscaping of the complex.

City Manager Muenger stated the lodging tax rates have been reviewed for surrounding cities including Leeds, Lincoln, Talladega, Trussville and Birmingham.  These cities are between one (1) and four (4) percent above the lodging tax rates in Pell City.  Mr. Muenger had performed research and found the City is not on par with the neighboring cities and those cities continue to have a consistency to fill their rooms for special events and business travel.   Mr. Muenger also stated increasing the City’s lodging tax would allow the City to recoup some of the money expensed for two fishing tournaments, July 4th fireworks and other events that cost money and time, stating those events bring people in from a large radius and ultimately improves the quality of life for Pell City’s residents and the eco-tourist.  Mr. Muenger explained the economic impact the increased lodging tax could bring to Pell City.
City Manager Muenger presented a letter, along with the contracts, from the St. Clair County Commission detailing the City’s FY17/18 appropriations for E-911 Dispatch Services, Juvenile Detention Services and EMA Services.  Dispatch Services had a one (1) percent increase raising the amount to $166,189.00.  Juvenile Detention Services remained at $36,959.00 and EMA Services remained at $2,039.00.  City Attorney John Rea had reviewed the contracts but would like to review them again before they are signed.

City Manager Muenger provided an update on the 2017 Paving Project stating that half of the project had been completed.  The project was moving at the pace agreed upon with McCartney Construction Company.  Street Superintendent Gossett stated McCartney Construction was doing a good job, and there was some shoulder work that needed to be done to some of the streets paved.  Mr. Muenger stated McCartney Construction was doing a good job at keeping the work areas cleaned as they moved forward with the paving of the roads.

Worth Barham, representing the Community Garden, addressed council to discuss moving the Community Garden from the Avondale Mills site to Golf Course Road.  Mr. Barham stated they have almost moved everything to the new gardening site and thanked the City for the assistance they provided to make the move successful.  City Manager Muenger stated the City is installing a utility meter at the new Community Garden location with the installation fees being waived for those services.  

City Manager Comments:  None 
Mayor Comments:  None
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, September 25, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Jay Jenkins was absent.  Those present constituting a quorum of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 11, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the budget work session held on September 19, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved to continue the established rate structure for paying eligible City employees’ health insurance premiums.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved a policy for awarding personal leave days to eligible City employees.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved a job description for Street Supervisor at Range 17 on the City’s General Compensation Plan.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to expend $55,000.00 as proposed by Bain & Company to conduct the City’s FY2017 Audit.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution writing off Utility bad debt:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4815

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CERTAIN UTILITY ACCOUNTS TO BE WRITTEN OFF AS UNCOLLECTABLE
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has numerous Utility accounts that are past due and the City administration has determined that the accounts listed in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference are uncollectable; and,

WHEREAS, the Finance Director has requested that the attached Utility accounts be written off as uncollectable for accounting purposes; and

WHEREAS, the City’s outside, independent auditor is in agreement with the Finance Director’s request.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, as follows:

1. That the Utility accounts in the collective amount of $193,765.56 (One Hundred Ninety-Three Thousand Seven Hundred Sixty-Five Dollars and 56/100) as listed in the memorandum dated September 19, 2017, attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, be written off as uncollectable on the accounting books of the City for fiscal year 2016 – 17.

2. This Resolution shall become effective immediately upon its adoption as required by law.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved an appropriations policy.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution adopting a revised FY2017 budget and adopting the initial FY2018 budget:
RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4816

A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE REVISED ANNUAL BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2016-17 AND THE INITIAL ANNUAL BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2017-18 OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA
WHEREAS, the City Manager and other members of the City Administration have prepared and submitted to the City Council of the City of Pell City a proposed revised annual budget for the City for Fiscal Year 2016-17 and a proposed initial annual budget for Fiscal Year 2017-18, which budgets are attached collectively hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of the City to adopt the revised budget as proposed for the City for Fiscal Year 2016-17 and the proposed initial annual budget for Fiscal Year 2017-18, as attached collectively hereto as Exhibit A, and to authorize the expenditures set forth in said budgets as described therein; and, 

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that the expenditures set forth in the revised annual budget for Fiscal Year 2016-17 and the expenditures set forth in the proposed initial annual budget for Fiscal Year 2017-18 will serve a public purpose by promoting the public health, safety, morals, security, prosperity, contentment, and general welfare of the community.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, as follows:

3. That the revised annual budget of the City’s expenses for Fiscal Year 2016-17, attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, be, and the same hereby is, approved and adopted as the final Annual Budget of the City of Pell City, Alabama for Fiscal Year 2016-17 for the purpose of financing the operations and activities of the City of Pell City, Alabama, during the Fiscal Year beginning October 1, 2016, and ending September 30, 2017.

4. That the proposed initial annual budget of the City’s expenses for Fiscal Year 2017-18, attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, be, and the same hereby is, approved and adopted as the initial Annual Budget of the City of Pell City, Alabama for Fiscal Year 2017-18 for the purpose of financing the operations and activities of the City of Pell City, Alabama, during the Fiscal Year beginning October 1, 2017, and ending September 30, 2018.
5. That the expenditures set forth in the budget for Fiscal Year 2016-17 and Fiscal Year 2017-18 (collectively the “Budget”) will serve a public purpose by promoting the public health, safety, morals, security, prosperity, contentment, and general welfare of the community.
6. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to approve the expenditures set forth in the Budget for the purposes indicated therein, provided, however that all written contracts that require execution on behalf of the City and any expenditures that exceed Fifteen Thousand and No/ 100 Dollars ($15,000.00) shall be submitted to the City Council for additional approval.

7. That, notwithstanding the foregoing, the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to approve all expenditures for Fiscal Year 2016-17 and Fiscal Year 2017-18 made pursuant to contracts approved by the City Council through the Alabama Competitive Bid Law and Public Works Bid Law.

8. That the City Manager and City Treasurer be, and they hereby are, authorized to expend such amounts as consistent with the Budget to honor contracts and obligations that are in effect as of the date of this Resolution and which are property adopted by the City Council in the 2017-18 Fiscal Year, and that they are directed to expend said sums in a manner as to satisfy the City’s obligations to timely pay said commitments.

9. That all eligible employees shall receive a one-step increase on the City of Pell City General Compensation Plan and the Public Safety Compensation Plan effective as of the payroll processed from September 26, 2017, through September 30, 2017, provided, however, that individuals employed by the City of Pell City for less than thirty (30) days as of the date of this Resolution shall not be eligible for the one-step increase provided herein.

10. That the City Treasurer be, and she hereby is, authorized to make the appropriate disbursements for the expenditures set forth in the Budget upon receipt of the necessary approval from the City Manager.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved a one (1) year contract renewal with Gold Star Landscaping for landscaping services at the Municipal Complex.

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance amending the City’s Lodging Tax rate:

ORDINANCE NO. 2017 – 4817

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the agreement with St. Clair County for FY17/18 E-911 Dispatch Services:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4818

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH 

ST. CLAIR COUNTY, ALABAMA, REGARDING CENTRAL DISPATCHING SERVICES FOR FY18

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an agreement with St. Clair County to serve as a central dispatching service; and,

WHEREAS, the County and the City have previously entered into an agreement for the County to serve as a central dispatching service for St. Clair County, Alabama, and the City; said agreement having been considered and approved by the County at its meeting of September 24, 2002; and,

WHEREAS, Section 2. Compensation of this agreement, as amended March 9, 2004, provides annual compensation from the City to the County during the term of the agreement as follows:

October 1, 2013 – September 30, 2014

$156,589.00 

October 1, 2014 – September 30, 2015

$159,721.00

October 1, 2015 – September 30, 2016

$161,318.00 

October 1, 2016 – September 30, 2017

$164,544.00

WHEREAS, the County and the City have agreed to amend said agreement as provided herein to change Section 2. Compensation; and,

WHEREAS, in consideration of the agreement, and in further consideration of the mutual benefits to the County and City, the parties agree that the previous amended agreement is further amended as follows:

October 1, 2017 – September 30, 2018

$166,189.00 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into an agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with St. Clair County to serve as a central dispatching service to the City of Pell City.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the agreement with St. Clair County for FY17/18 Juvenile Detention Services:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4819

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH ST. CLAIR COUNTY, ALABAMA, REGARDING JUVENILE DETENTION SERVICES FOR FY18


WHEREAS, St. Clair County has established with the cooperation of the Sheriff and Juvenile Judge, a seventy-two (72) hour holding facility for juveniles for St. Clair County, Alabama, and the municipalities situated therein; and,


WHEREAS, the County, with the cooperation of the Sheriff and Juvenile Judge, will agree to provide juvenile detention services for the City of Pell City within the facility for up to seventy-two (72) hours; and,


WHEREAS, the City desires and has agreed to enter into a contract with the County to provide the services to the City for the sum of Thirty-Six Thousand Nine Hundred Fifty-Nine Dollars ($36,959.00) annually beginning October 1, 2017; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an agreement with St. Clair County to provide juvenile detention services for the City.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into an agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with St. Clair County to provide Juvenile Detention Services for the City of Pell City.
On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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